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? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxvi.? ? ? ? ? n. The Man who never Laughed again dccccxci.Tuhfet el Culoub and Er Reshid,
ii. 203..Then she folded the letter and giving it to her slave-girl, bade her carry it to El Abbas and bring back his answer thereto. Accordingly,
Shefikeh took the letter and carried it to the prince, after the doorkeeper had sought leave of him to admit her. When she came in to him, she found
with him five damsels, as they were moons, clad in [rich] apparel and ornaments; and when he saw her, he said to her, "What is thine occasion, O
handmaid of good?" So she put out her hand to him with the letter, after she had kissed it, and he bade one of his slave-girls receive it from her.
Then he took it from the girl and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport; whereupon "We are God's and to Him we return!"
exclaimed he and calling for ink- horn and paper, wrote the following verses:.Then said the prince to him, 'Make ready to go with me to my
country.' So he made ready and went with the prince till he drew near the frontiers of his father's kingdom, where the people received him with the
utmost honour and sent to acquaint his father with his son's coming. The king came out to meet him and they entreated the goldsmith with honour.
The prince abode awhile with his father, then set out, [he and the goldsmith] to return to the country of the fair one, the daughter of the King of
Hind; but there met him robbers by the way and he fought the sorest of battles and was slain. The goldsmith buried him and marked his grave (229)
and returned, sorrowing and distraught to his own country, without telling any of the prince's death..Man of Khorassan, his Son and his Governor,
Story of the, i. 218..Lavish of House and Victual to one whom he knew not, The Man who was, i. 293..Then she took Tuhfeh under her armpit and
flying up, swiftlier than the blinding lightning, set her down with Kemeriyeh and her company; whereupon she went up to them and accosted them,
saying, 'Fear not, no harm shall betide you; for I am a mortal, like unto you, and I would fain look on you and talk with you and hear your singing.'
So they welcomed her and abode in their place, whilst Jemreh sat down beside them and fell a-snuffing their odours and saying, 'I smell the scent
of the Jinn! I wonder whence [it cometh!'] Then said Wekhimeh to her sister Kemeriyeh, 'Yonder filthy one [smelleth us] and presently she will
take to flight; so what is this remissness concerning her?' (245) Thereupon Kemeriyeh put out a hand, (246) as it were a camel's neck, (247) and
dealt Jemreh a buffet on the head, that made it fly from her body and cast it into the sea. Then said she, 'God is most great!' And they uncovered
their faces, whereupon Tuhfeh knew them and said to them, 'Protection!'.The two girls let me down from fourscore fathoms' height, i. 49.."Forget
him," quoth my censurers, "forget him; what is he?" iii. 42..There was once a king of the kings of the earth, who dwelt in a populous (236) city,
abounding in good; but he oppressed its people and used them foully, so that he ruined (237) the city; and he was named none other than tyrant and
misdoer. Now he was wont, whenas he heard of a masterful man (238) in another land, to send after him and tempt him with money to take service
with him; and there was a certain tither, who exceeded all his brethren in oppression of the people and foulness of dealing. So the king sent after
him and when he stood before him, he found him a mighty man (239) and said to him, 'Thou hast been praised to me, but meseemeth thou
overpassest the description. Set out to me somewhat of thy sayings and doings, so I may be dispensed therewith from [enquiring into] all thy
circumstance.' 'With all my heart,' answered the other. 'Know, O king, that I oppress the folk and people (240) the land, whilst other than I wasteth
(241) it and peopleth it not.'.? ? ? ? ? c. Story of the Chief of the Old Cairo Police cccxliv.Lewdness, The Pious Woman accused of, ii. 5..Then they
fell to journeying night and day, and as they went, behold, they sighted a camp of the camps of the Arabs. So El Abbas enquired thereof and was
told that it was the camp of the Benou Zuhreh. Now there were around them sheep and cattle, such as filled the earth, and they were enemies to El
Akil, the cousin of El Abbas, upon whom they still made raids and took his cattle; wherefore he used to pay them tribute every year, for that he
availed not to cope with them. When El Abbas came near the camp, he dismounted from his courser and his servant Aamir also dismounted; and
they set down the victual and ate their sufficiency and rested awhile of the day. Then said the prince to Aamir, "Fetch water and give the horses to
drink and draw water for us in thy water-bag, by way of provision for the road.".?STORY OF THE CREDULOUS HUSBAND.She abode awaiting
him thus till the end of the month, but discovered no tidings of him neither happened upon aught of his trace; wherefore she was troubled with an
exceeding perturbation and despatching her servants hither and thither in quest of him, abode in the sorest that might be of grief and concern. When
it was the beginning of the new month, she arose in the morning and bidding cry him throughout the city, sat to receive visits of condolence, nor
was there any in the city but betook himself to her, to condole with her; and they were all concerned for her, nothing doubting but she was a
man..When the king heard this, his wrath subsided and he said, "Carry him back to the prison till the morrow, so we may look into his affair.".? ? ?
? ? a. The Foolish Weaver clii.2. The Fisherman and the Genie iii.Reshid (Haroun er) and the Woman of the Barmecides, i. 57..When the troops
entered Baghdad, each of them alighted in his pavilion, whilst El Abbas encamped apart in a place near the Tigris and commanded to slaughter for
the troops, each day, that which should suffice them of oxen and sheep and bake them bread and spread the tables. So the folk ceased not to come
to him and eat of his banquet. Moreover, all the people of the country came to him with presents and rarities and he requited them many times the
like of their gifts, so that the lands were filled with his tidings and the report of him was bruited abroad among the folk of the deserts and the
cities..? ? ? ? ? As at the casement high she sat, her charms I might espy, For from her cheeks the envious veil that hid them she had ta'en..? ? ? ? ?
It rests with him to heal me; and I (a soul he hath Must suffer that which irks it), go saying, in my fear.6. Story of the Hunchback cii.112. Abdallah
ben Nafi and the King's Son of Cashghar dccccxli.? ? ? ? ? a. The Cat and the Mouse dcix.As for the governor, he wasted all that was with him and
returned to the city, where he saw the youth and excused himself to him. Then he questioned him of what had befallen him and he told him,
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whereat he marvelled and returned to companionship with him; but the youth ceased to have regard for him and gave him not stipends, as of his
[former] wont, neither discovered to him aught of his secrets. When the governor saw that there was no profit for him with the young Khorassani,
he returned to the king, the ravisher of the damsel, and told him what the chamberlain had done and counselled him to slay the latter and incited
him to recover the damsel, [promising] to give his friend to drink of poison and return. So the king sent for the chamberlain and upbraided him;
whereupon he fell upon him and slew him and the king's servants fell upon the chamberlain and slew him..Then the two kings entered the bath, and
when they came forth, they sat down on a couch, inlaid with pearls and jewels, whereupon the two sisters came up to them and stood before them,
as they were moons, swaying gracefully from side to side in their beauty and grace. Presently they brought forward Shehrzad and displayed her, for
the first dress, in a red suit; whereupon King Shehriyar rose to look upon her and the wits of all present, men and women, were confounded, for that
she was even as saith of her one of her describers:.When I entered the service of this Amir, (88) I had a great repute and every lewd fellow feared
me of all mankind, and whenas I rode through the city, all the folk would point at me with their fingers and eyes. It befell one day, as I sat in the
house of the prefecture, with my back against a wall, considering in myself, there fell somewhat in my lap, and behold, it was a purse sealed and
tied. So I took it in my hand and behold, it had in it a hundred dirhems, (89) but I found not who threw it and I said, "Extolled be the perfection of
God, the King of the Kingdoms!" (90) Another day, [as I sat on like wise,] somewhat fell on me and startled me, and behold, it was a purse like the
first. So I took it and concealing its affair, made as if I slept, albeit sleep was not with me..? ? ? ? ? Say, by the lightnings of thy teeth and thy soul's
pure desire, Moan'st thou as moan the doves and is thy heart for doubt on fire?.Then they agreed upon a device between them, to wit, that they
should feign an occasion in their own country, under pretext that she had there wealth buried from the time of her husband Melik Shah and that
none knew of it but this eunuch who was with her, wherefore it behoved that he should go and fetch it. So she acquainted the king her husband with
this and sought of him leave for the eunuch to go: and the king granted him permission for the journey and charged him cast about for a device, lest
any get wind of him. Accordingly, the eunuch disguised himself as a merchant and repairing to Belehwan's city, began to enquire concerning the
youth's case; whereupon they told him that he had been prisoned in an underground dungeon and that his uncle had released him and dispatched
him to such a place, where they had slain him. When the eunuch heard this, it was grievous to him and his breast was straitened and he knew not
what he should do..Benou Tai, En Numan and the Arab of the, i. 203..Officer's Story, The Seventh, ii. 150..? ? ? ? ? What strength have I solicitude
and long desire to bear? Why art thou purposed to depart and leave me to despair?.155. Hassan of Bassora and the King's Daughter of the Jinn
dcclxxviii."There was once a man, a merchant, who had a wife and abundant wealth. He set out one day on a journey with merchandise, leaving his
wife big with child, and said to her, 'If it be the will of God the Most High, I will return before the birth of the child.' Then he took leave of her and
setting out, journeyed from country to country till he came to the court of one of the kings and foregathered with him. Now this king was in need of
one who should order his affairs and those of his kingdom and seeing the merchant well-bred and intelligent, he charged him abide with him and
entreated him with honour and munificence. After awhile, he sought of the king leave to go to his own house, but the latter would not consent to
this; whereupon he said to him, 'O king, suffer me go and see my children and come again.' So he gave him leave for this and took surety of him for
his return. Moreover, he gave him a purse, wherein were a thousand gold dinars, and the merchant embarked in a ship and set sail, intending for his
own country..As I was passing one day in the market, I found that a thief had broken into the shop of a money-changer and taken thence a casket,
with which he had made off to the burial-grounds. So I followed him thither [and came up to him, as] he opened the casket and fell a-looking into
it; whereupon I accosted him, saying, "Peace be on thee!" And he was startled at me. Then I left him and went away from him..Meanwhile,
Aboulhusn abode in the Khalifate, taking and giving, ordering and forbidding and giving effect to his word, till the end of the day, when he gave
[those who were present] leave and permission [to withdraw], and the Amirs and officers of state departed to their occasions. Then the eunuchs
came to him and calling down on him length of life and continuance [of glory and prosperity], walked in attendance upon him and raised the
curtain, and he entered the pavilion of the harem, where he found candles lighted and lamps burning and singing-women smiting [on instruments of
music]. When he saw this, he was confounded in his wit and said in himself, "By Allah, I am in truth Commander of the Faithful!" As soon as he
appeared, the slave-girls rose to him and carrying him up on to the estrade, (30) brought him a great table, spread with the richest meats. So he ate
thereof with all his might, till he had gotten his fill, when he called one of the slave-girls and said to her, "What is thy name?" "My name is
Miskeh," replied she, and he said to another, "What is thy name?" Quoth she, "My name is Terkeh." Then said he to a third, "What is thy name?"
"My name is Tuhfeh," answered she; and he went on to question the damsels of their names, one after another, [till he had made the round of them
all], when he rose from that place and removed to the wine-chamber..As for Aboulhusn, he gave not over sleeping till God the Most High brought
on the morning, when he awoke, crying out and saying, "Ho, Tuffaheh! Ho, Rahet el Culoub! Ho, Miskeh! Ho, Tuhfeh!" And he gave not over
calling upon the slave-girls till his mother heard him calling upon strange damsels and rising, came to him and said, "The name of God encompass
thee! Arise, O my son, O Aboulhusn! Thou dreamest." So he opened his eyes and finding an old woman at his head, raised his eyes and said to her,
"Who art thou?" Quoth she, "I am thy mother;" and he answered, "Thou liest! I am the Commander of the Faithful, the Vicar of God." Whereupon
his mother cried out and said to him, "God preserve thy reason! Be silent, O my son, and cause not the loss of our lives and the spoiling of thy
wealth, [as will assuredly betide,] if any hear this talk and carry it to the Khalif.".? ? ? ? ? Sans fault of mine, my blood and tears he shed and
beggared me Of him I love, yet for himself gained nought thereby whate'er..Therewithal, O my brother, the locust fell to going round about among
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the company of the birds, but saw nought resembling the hawk in bulk and body save the kite and deemed well of her. So she brought the hawk and
the kite together and counselled the former to make friends with the latter. Now it chanced that the hawk fell sick and the kite abode with him a
long while [and tended him] till he recovered and became whole and strong; wherefore he thanked her [and she departed from him]. But after
awhile the hawk's sickness returned to him and he needed the kite's succour. So the locust went out from him and was absent from him a day, after
which she returned to him with a[nother] locust, (53) saying, "I have brought thee this one." When the hawk saw her, he said, "God requite thee
with good! Indeed, thou hast done well in the quest and hast been subtle in the choice.".? ? ? ? ? b. The Controller's Story xxvii.When it was the
appointed time, there came to us the man of the Sultan's guards, [who had accompanied the Jew, when he came to complain of the loss of the
money,] and said, "The Sultan biddeth you nail up (143) the Jew and bring the money, for that there is no way by which five thousand dinars can be
lost." Wherefore we knew that our device sufficed not. So I went forth and finding a young man, a Haurani, (144) passing the road, laid hands on
him and stripped him and beat him with palm-rods. Then I clapped him in irons and carrying him to the prefecture, beat him again, saying to them,
"This is the thief who stole the money." And we strove to make him confess; but he would not confess. So we beat him a third and a fourth time,
till we were weary and exhausted and he became unable to return an answer. But, when we had made an end of beating and tormenting him, he
said, "I will fetch the money forthright.".THE KHALIF OMAR BEN ABDULAZIZ AND THE POETS. (41).22. El Hejjaj and the three Young
Mem ccccxxxiv.On the morrow, she said to the old man, "Get thee to the money-changer and fetch me the ordinary." So he repaired to the
money-changer and delivered him the message, whereupon he made ready meat and drink, as of his wont, [with which the old man returned to the
damsel and they ate till they had enough. When she had eaten,] she sought of him wine and he went to the Jew and fetched it. Then they sat down
and drank; and when she grew drunken, she took the lute and smiting it, fell a-singing and chanted the following verses:.I am filled full of longing
pain and memory and dole, iii. 15..Then she walked in the garden till she came to a pavilion, lofty of building and wide of continence, never saw
mortal nor heard of a goodlier than it [So she entered] and found herself in a long corridor, which led to a bath goodlier than that whereof it hath
been spoken, and the cisterns thereof were full of rose-water mingled with musk. Quoth Tuhfeh, 'Extolled be the perfection of God! Indeed, this
(210) is none other than a mighty king.' Then she put off her clothes and washed her body and made her ablution, after the fullest fashion, (211)
and prayed that which was due from her of prayer from the evening [of the previous day]. (212) When the sun rose upon the gate of the garden and
she saw the wonders thereof, with that which was therein of all manner flowers and streams, and heard the voices of its birds, she marvelled at what
she saw of the surpassing goodliness of its ordinance and the beauty of its disposition and sat meditating the affair of Er Reshid and pondering what
was come of him after her. Her tears ran down upon her cheek and the zephyr blew on her; so she slept and knew no more till she felt a breath on
her cheek, whereupon she awoke in affright and found Queen Kemeriyeh kissing her face, and with her her sisters, who said to her, 'Arise, for the
sun hath set.'.? ? ? ? ? k. The Blind Man and the Cripple dccccx.? ? ? ? ? d. The Fourth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclix.To return to his sister
Selma. She awaited him till the last of the day, but he came not; and she awaited him a second day and a third and a fourth, yet there came no news
of him, wherefore she wept and beat with her hands on her breast and bethought her of her affair and her strangerhood and her brother's absence;
and she recited the following verses:.136. The History ot Gherib and his Brother Agib dcxxiv.Meanwhile, when the thieves halted, one of them said
to the others, 'Let us return and see;' and the captain said, 'This thing is impossible of the dead: never heard we that they came to life on this wise.
So let us return and take our good, for that the dead have no occasion for good.' And they were divided in opinion as to returning: but [presently
they came to a decision and] said, 'Indeed, our arms are gone and we cannot avail against them and will not draw near the place where they are:
only let one of us [go thither and] look at it, and if he hear no sound of them, let him advertise us what we shall do.' So they agreed that they should
send a man of them and assigned him [for this service] two parts [of the booty]..Trust in God, Of, 114..Now the king was leaning back; so he sat up
and said, 'Tell me of this.' 'It is well,' answered the tither. 'I go to the man whom I purpose to tithe and circumvent him and feign to be occupied
with certain business, so that I seclude myself therewith from the folk; and meanwhile the man is squeezed after the foulest fashion, till nothing is
left him. Then I appear and they come in to me and questions befall concerning him and I say, "Indeed, I was ordered worse than this, for some one
(may God curse him!) hath slandered him to the king." Then I take half of his good and return him the rest publicly before the folk and send him
away to his house, in all honour and worship, and he causeth the money returned to be carried before him, whilst he and all who are with him call
down blessings on me. So is it published in the city that I have returned him his money and he himself saith the like, so he may have a claim on me
for the favour due to whoso praiseth me. Then I feign to forget him till some time (242) hath passed over him, when I send for him and recall to
him somewhat of that which hath befallen aforetime and demand [of him] somewhat privily. So he doth this and hasteneth to his dwelling and
sendeth what I bid him, with a glad heart. Then I send to another man, between whom and the other is enmity, and lay hands upon him and feign to
the first man that it is he who hath traduced him to the king and taken the half of his good; and the people praise me.' (243).? ? ? ? ? They left me
and content forthright forsook my heart,.? ? ? ? ? Algates ye are our prey become; this many a day and night Right instantly of God we've craved to
be vouchsafed your sight..Now, as destiny would have it, a band of thieves, whose use it was, whenas they had stolen aught, to resort to that place
and divide [their booty], came thither [that night], as of their wont; and they were ten in number and had with them wealth galore, which they were
carrying. When they drew near the sepulchre, they heard a noise of blows within it and the captain said, 'This is a Magian whom the angels (43) are
tormenting.' So they entered [the burial-ground] and when they came over against El Merouzi, he feared lest they should be the officers of the
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watch come upon him, wherefore he [arose and] fled and stood among the tombs. (44) The thieves came up to the place and finding Er Razi bound
by the feet and by him near seventy sticks, marvelled at this with an exceeding wonderment and said, 'God confound thee! This was sure an infidel,
a man of many crimes; for, behold, the earth hath rejected him from her womb, and by my life, he is yet fresh! This is his first night [in the tomb]
and the angels were tormenting him but now; so whosoever of you hath a sin upon his conscience, let him beat him, as a propitiatory offering to
God the Most High.' And the thieves said, 'We all have sins upon our consciences.'.127. The Justice of Providence cccclxxviii.? ? ? ? ? Ye know
I'm passion-maddened, racked with love and languishment, Yet ye torment me, for to you 'tis pleasing to torment..84. Dibil el Khuzai with the
Lady and Muslim ben el Welid dclxx.When he heard this, he came up to me and looking in my face, cried out and said, 'By Allah, this is my
brother, the son of my mother and father! Allah! Allah!' Then he loosed me from my bonds and kissed my head, and behold it was my friend who
used to borrow money of me. When I kissed his head, he kissed mine and said, 'O my brother, be not affrighted.' Then he called for my clothes [and
money and restored to me all that had been taken from me] nor was aught missing to me. Moreover, he brought me a bowl full of [sherbet of]
sugar, with lemons therein, and gave me to drink thereof; and the company came and seated me at a table. So I ate with them and he said to me, 'O
my lord and my brother, now have bread and salt passed between us and thou hast discovered our secret and [become acquainted with] our case;
but secrets [are safe] with the noble.' Quoth I, 'As I am a lawfully-begotten child, I will not name aught [of this] neither denounce [you!*]' And they
assured themselves of me by an oath. Then they brought me out and I went my way, scarce crediting but that I was of the dead..It is told of Jaafer
ben Yehya the Barmecide that he sat down one day to drink and being minded to be private (with his friends), sent for his boon-companions, in
whom he delighted, and charged the chamberlain (145) that he should suffer none of the creatures of God the Most High to enter, save a man of his
boon-companions, by name Abdulmelik ben Salih, (146) who was behindhand with them. Then they donned coloured clothes, (147) for that it was
their wont, whenas they sat in the wine-chamber, to don raiment of red and yellow and green silk, and sat down to drink, and the cups went round
and the lutes pulsed..On the morrow, the Commander of the Faithful sat [in his hall of audience] and his Vizier Jaafer ben Yehya the Barmecide
came in to him; whereupon he called to him, saying, "I would have thee bring me a youth who is lately come to Baghdad, hight [Sidi Noureddin
Ali] the Damascene." Quoth Jaafer, "Hearkening and obedience," and going forth in quest of the youth, sent to the markets and khans and
caravanserais three days' space, but found no trace of him, neither lit upon tidings of him. So on the fourth day he presented himself before the
Khalif and said to him, "O our lord, I have sought him these three days, but have not found him." Quoth Er Reshid, "Make ready letters to
Damascus. Belike he hath returned to his own land." So Jaafer wrote a letter and despatched it by a dromedary-courier to the city of Damascus; and
they sought him there and found him not..4. The Three Apples lxix.When the two young men presented themselves before him and set forth their
case to him and to the folk and the king heard their speech, he knew them and his heart was like to fly for joyance in them: the tears poured from
his eyes at their sight and that of his wife, and he thanked God the Most High and praised Him for that He had reunited [him with] them. Then he
dismissed the folk who were present about him and bade commit the Magian and the woman and the two youths to his armoury (65) [for the night],
commanding that they should keep guard over them till God caused the morning morrow, so he might assemble the cadis and the judges and
assessors and judge between them, according to the Holy Law, in the presence of the four cadis. So they did his bidding and the king passed the
night praying and praising God the Most High for that which He had vouchsafed him of kingship and puissance and victory over (66) him who had
wronged him and thanking Him who had reunited him with his family..? ? ? ? ? s. The Stolen Necklace dxcvi.Presently, El Abbas looked out of the
window of the saloon and saw thereby a house of goodly ordinance, lofty of building and abounding in chambers, with two upper stories; but
therein was no sign of inhabitants. So he said to the merchant, "Indeed, thou exceedest in doing us honour; but, by Allah, I will not eat of thy
victual till thou tell me what is the reason of the emptiness of yonder house." "O my lord," answered the other, "that was El Ghitrif's house and he
was admitted to the mercy of God (79) and left none other heir than myself; so it became mine, and by Allah, if thou hast a mind to sojourn in
Baghdad, do thou take up thine abode in this house, so thou mayst be in my neighbourhood; for that indeed my heart inclineth unto thee with love
and I would have thee never absent from my sight, so I may still have my fill of thee and hearken to thy speech." El Abbas thanked him and said to
him, "Indeed, thou art friendly in thy speech and exceedest [in courtesy] in thy discourse, and needs must I sojourn in Baghdad. As for the house, if
it like thee, I will abide therein; so take of me its price.".57. Abou Nuwas with the Three Boys and the Khalif Haroun er Reshid dcxlv.Now it was
the night-season. So the soldiers carried him without the city, thinking to crucify him, when, behold, there came out upon them thieves and fell in
on them with swords and [other] weapons. Thereupon the guards left him whom they purposed to put to death [and took to flight], whilst the man
who was going to slaughter fled forth at a venture and plunging into the desert, knew not whither he went before he found himself in a thicket and
there came out upon him a lion of frightful aspect, which snatched him up and set him under him. Then he went up to a tree and tearing it up by the
roots, covered the man therewith and made off into the thicket, in quest of the lioness..Man who was lavish of House and Victual to One whom he
knew not, The, i 293..When the king heard this from the youth, his anger subsided; so he bade restore him to the prison, and the folk dispersed that
day..? ? ? ? ? e. The Story of the Portress xviii.? ? ? ? ? How presents in great store thou didst refuse and eke The givers, great and small, with
flouting didst requite..? ? ? ? ? v. The House with the Belvedere dxcviii.My flower a marvel on your heads doth show, ii. 254..The Khalif laughed
and said, "Tell it again and again to thy lady lack-wit." When the Lady Zubeideh heard Mesrour's words [and those of the Khalif,] she was wroth
and said, "None lacketh wit but he who believeth a black slave." And she reviled Mesrour, whilst the Khalif laughed. Mesrour was vexed at this
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and said to the Khalif, "He spoke sooth who said, 'Women lack wit and religion.'" Then said the Lady Zubeideh to the Khalif, "O Commander of
the Faithful, thou sportest and jestest with me, and this slave hoodwinketh me, to please thee; but I will send and see which is dead of them." And
he answered, saying, "Send one who shall see which is dead of them." So the Lady Zubeideh cried out to an old woman, a stewardess, and said to
her, "Go to the house of Nuzhet el Fuad in haste and see who is dead and loiter not." And she railed at her..'A great theft had been committed in the
city and I was cited, (139) I and my fellows. Now it was a matter of considerable value and they (140) pressed hard upon us; but we obtained of
them some days' grace and dispersed in quest of the stolen goods. As for me, I sallied forth with five men and went round about the city that day;
and on the morrow we fared forth [into the suburbs]. When we came a parasang or two parasangs' distance from the city, we were athirst; and
presently we came to a garden. So I went in and going up to the water-wheel, (141) entered it and drank and made the ablution and prayed.
Presently up came the keeper of the garden and said to me, "Out on thee! Who brought thee into this water-wheel?" And he cuffed me and
squeezed my ribs till I was like to die. Then he bound me with one of his bulls and made me turn in the water-wheel, flogging me the while with a
cattle whip he had with him, till my heart was on fire; after which he loosed me and I went out, knowing not the way..Term, Of the Appointed, i.
147..? ? ? ? ? The billows of thy love o'erwhelm me passing sore; I sink and all in vain for succour I implore..Bihkerd, Story of King, i. 121..? ? ? ?
? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother clviii.Let destiny with loosened rein its course appointed fare, iii. 211.? ? ? ? ? Raiment of silk
and sendal, too, he brought to us for gift, And me in marriage sought therewith; yet, all his pains despite,.The fuller gave not over sleeping till
sunrise, when he awoke and finding himself in this plight, misdoubted of his affair and imagined that he was a Turk and abode putting one foot
forward and drawing the other back. Then said he in himself, 'I will go to my dwelling, and if my wife know me, then am I Ahmed the fuller; but, if
she know me not, I am a Turk.' So he betook himself to his house; but when the artful baggage his wife saw him, she cried out in his face, saying,
'Whither away, O trooper? Wilt thou break into the house of Ahmed the fuller, and he a man of repute, having a brother-in-law a Turk, a man of
high standing with the Sultan? An thou depart not, I will acquaint my husband and he will requite thee thy deed.'.? ? ? ? ? To me your rigour
love-delight, your distance nearness is; Ay, your injustice equity, and eke your wrath consent..27. The Khalif Hisham and the Arab Youth
cclxxi.Rehwan (Er), King Shah Bekht and his Vizier, i. 215..Then the king summoned the cadi and the witnesses and bade them many the old
king's daughter and sister to his own sons; so they married them, after the king had made a bride-feast three days and displayed their brides to them
from eventide to peep of day. Then the two princes went in to their brides and did away their maidenhead and loved them and were vouchsafed
children by them..Then he called Sitt el Milah and said to her, "The house [wherein thou lodgest] and that which is therein Is a guerdon [from me]
to thy lord. So do thou take him and depart with him in the safeguard of God the Most High; but absent not yourselves from our presence." [So she
went forth with Noureddin and] when she came to the house, she found that the Commander of the Faithful had sent them gifts galore and
abundance of good things. As for Noureddin, he sent for his father and mother and appointed him agents and factors in the city of Damascus, to
take the rent of the houses and gardens and khans and baths; and they occupied themselves with collecting that which accrued to him and sending it
to him every year. Meanwhile, his father and mother came to him, with that which they had of monies and treasures and merchandise, and
foregathering with their son, saw that he was become of the chief officers of the Commander of the Faithful and of the number of his session-mates
and entertainers, wherefore they rejoiced in reunion with him and he also rejoiced in them..? ? ? ? ? Reproach me not for what I did, but be thou
kind to one Who's sick of body and whose heart is wasted all away..Meanwhile, the boy [grew up and] abode with the people of the village, and
when God willed the accomplishment of His ordinance, the which endeavour availeth not to avert, he went forth with a company of the villagers, to
stop the way. The folk complained of them to the king, who sallied out with a company of his men and surrounded the highwaymen and the boy
with them, whereupon the latter drew forth an arrow and launched it at them, and it smote the king in his vitals and wounded him. So they carried
him to his house, after they had laid hands upon the youth and his companions and brought them before the king, saying, 'What biddest thou that
we do with them?' Quoth he, 'I am presently in concern for myself; so bring me the astrologers.' Accordingly, they brought them before him and He
said to them, 'Ye told me that my death should be by slaying at the hand of my son: how, then, befalleth it that I have gotten my death-wound on
this wise of yonder thieves?' The astrologers marvelled and said to him, 'O king, it is not impossible to the lore of the stars, together with the
fore-ordinance of God, that he who hath smitten thee should be thy son.'.When they knew that there was left him no estate that the king might
covet, they feared lest he be brought to release him, by the incidence of the vizier's [good] counsel upon the king's heart, and he return to his former
case, so should their plots be marred and their ranks degraded, for that they knew that the king would have need of that which he had known from
that man nor would forget that wherewith he was familiar in him. Now it befell that a certain man of corrupt purpose (78) found a way to the
perversion of the truth and a means of glozing over falsehood and adorning it with a semblance of fair-seeming and there proceeded from him that
wherewith the hearts of the folk were occupied, and their minds were corrupted by his lying tales; for that he made use of Indian subtleties and
forged them into a proof for the denial of the Maker, the Creator, extolled be His might and exalted be He! Indeed, God is exalted and magnified
above the speech of the deniers. He avouched that it is the planets (79) that order the affairs of all creatures and he set down twelve mansions to
twelve signs [of the Zodiac] and made each sign thirty degrees, after the number of the days of the month, so that in twelve mansions there are
three hundred and threescore [degrees], after the number of the days of the year; and he wrought a scheme, wherein he lied and was an infidel and
denied [God]. Then he got possession of the king's mind and the enviers and haters aided him against the vizier and insinuated themselves into his
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favour and corrupted his counsel against the vizier, so that he suffered of him that which he suffered and he banished him and put him away..? ? ? ?
? "Breaker of hearts," quoth she, "I call it, for therewith I've broken many a heart among the amorous race.".And for another story of the same
kind,' continued the officer,.Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were restored to him, The, i. 285..As for the princess Mariyeh, when she
returned to her palace, she bethought herself concerning the affair of El Abbas, repenting her of that which she had done, and the love of him took
root in her heart. So, when the night darkened upon her, she dismissed all her women and bringing out the letters, to wit, those which El Abbas had
written, fell to reading them and weeping. She gave not over weeping her night long, and when she arose in the morning, she called a damsel of her
slave-girls, Shefikeh by name, and said to her, "O damsel, I purpose to discover to thee mine affair, and I charge thee keep my secret; to wit, I
would have thee betake thyself to the house of the nurse, who used to serve me, and fetch her to me, for that I have grave occasion for her.".? ? ? ?
? He, who Mohammed sent, as prophet to mankind, Hath to a just high-priest (61) the Khalifate assigned..Now the woman was in a chest and two
youths of the pages of the late king, who were now in the new king's service, were those who had been charged with the guardianship of the vessel
and the goods. When the evening evened on them, the two youths fell a-talking and recounted that which had befallen them in their days of
childhood and the manner of the going forth of their father and mother from their country and royal estate, whenas the wicked overcame their land,
and [called to mind] how they had gone astray in the forest and how fate had made severance between them and their parents; brief, they recounted
their story, from beginning to end. When the woman heard their talk, she knew that they were her very sons and cried out to them from the chest,
saying, 'I am your mother such an one, and the token between you and me is thus and thus.' The young men knew the token and falling upon the
chest, broke the lock and brought out their mother, who strained them to her breast, and they fell upon her and swooned away, all three..? ? ? ? ?
How many a lover, who aspires to union with his love, For all his hopes seem near, is baulked of that whereon he's bent!.141. Haroun er Reshid
and the Arab Girl dclxxxv.So she arose and making the ablution, prayed that which behoved her of prayers (213) and accompanied the four queens
to the palace, where she saw the candles lighted and the kings sitting. She saluted them and seated herself upon her couch; and behold, King Es
Shisban had changed his favour, for all the pride of his soul. Then came up Iblis (whom God curse!) and Tuhfeh rose to him and kissed his hands.
He in turn kissed her hand and called down blessings on her and said, 'How deemest thou? Is [not] this place pleasant, for all its loneliness and
desolation?' Quoth she, 'None may be desolate in this place;' and he said, 'Know that no mortal dare tread [the soil of] this place.' But she answered,
'I have dared and trodden it, and this is of the number of thy favours.' Then they brought tables and meats and viands and fruits and sweetmeats and
what not else, to the description whereof mortal man availeth not, and they ate till they had enough; after which the tables were removed and the
trays and platters (214) set on, and they ranged the bottles and flagons and vessels and phials, together with all manner fruits and sweet-scented
flowers..? ? ? ? ? I fear me for my body from sickness and unrest, Lest of the fear of sev'rance it be betrayed and slain..When they came to the
palace, King Shehriyar commanded to spread the tables with beasts roasted [whole] and sweetmeats and all manner viands and bade the crier make
proclamation to the folk that they should come up to the Divan and eat and drink and that this should be a means of reconciliation between him and
them. So great and small came up unto him and they abode on that wise, eating and drinking, seven days with their nights. Then the king shut
himself up with his brother and acquainted him with that which had betided him with the vizier's daughter [Shehrzad] in those three years [which
were past] and told him what he had heard from her of saws and parables and chronicles and pleasant traits and jests and stories and anecdotes and
dialogues and histories and odes and verses; whereat King Shahzeman marvelled with the utterest of marvel and said, "Fain would I take her
younger sister to wife, so we may be two own brothers to two own sisters, and they on likewise be sisters unto us; for that the calamity which befell
me was the means of the discovering of that which befell thee and all this time of three years past I have taken no delight in woman, save that I lie
each night with a damsel of my kingdom, and when I arise in the morning, I put her to death; but now I desire to marry thy wife's sister
Dinarzad.".? ? ? ? ? b. The Singer and the Druggist dccclxxxviii.Now the man who had stolen the clothes and forged a lie against the pious woman,
pretending that he was her lover, sickened of a sore sickness, and his people took him up and set out with him to visit the holy woman, and Destiny
brought them all together by the way. So they fared on, till they came to the city wherein the man dwelt for whom she had paid a thousand dirhems,
to deliver him from torment, and found him about to travel to her, by reason of a sickness that had betided him. So they all fared on together,
unknowing that the holy woman was she whom they had so foully wronged, and ceased not going till they came to her city and foregathered at the
gates of her palace, to wit, that wherein was the tomb of the king's daughter..?OF THE ISSUES OF GOOD AND EVIL ACTIONS..74. The
Simpleton and the Sharper ccclxxxviii.When the morning morrowed, he recited the following verses:."O sister mine," answered Dinarzad, "bring
forth that which is with thee and that which is present to thy mind of the story concerning the craft of women and their wiles, and have no fear lest
this endamage thee with the king; for that women are like unto jewels, which are of all kinds and colours. When a [true] jewel falleth into the hand
of him who is knowing therein, he keepeth it for himself and leaveth that which is other than it. Moreover, he preferreth some of them over others,
and in this he is like unto the potter, who filleth his oven with all the vessels [he hath moulded] and kindleth fire thereunder. When the baking is at
an end and he goeth about to take forth that which is in the oven, he findeth no help for it but that he must break some thereof, whilst other some
are what the folk need and whereof they make use, and yet other some there be that return to their whilom case. Wherefore fear thou not to adduce
that which thou knowest of the craft of women, for that in this is profit for all folk.".When the evening evened, the king sent after the vizier and
when he presented himself before him, he required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O
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illustrious lord, that.Then she came down from the tree and rent her clothes and said, 'O villain, if these be thy dealings with me before my eyes,
how dost thou when thou art absent from me?' Quoth he, 'What aileth thee?' and she said, 'I saw thee swive the woman before my very eyes.' 'Not
so, by Allah!' cried he. 'But hold thy peace till I go up and see.' So he climbed the tree and no sooner did he begin to do so than up came the lover
[from his hiding-place] and taking the woman by the legs, [fell to swiving her]. When the husband came to the top of the tree, he looked and beheld
a man swiving his wife. So he said, 'O strumpet, what doings are these?' And he made haste to come down from the tree to the ground; [but
meanwhile the lover had returned to his hiding- place] and his wife said to him, 'What sawest thou?' 'I saw a man swive thee,' answered he; and she
said, 'Thou liest; thou sawest nought and sayst this but of conjecture.'.?STORY OF THE KING AND HIS CHAMBERLAIN'S WIFE..Midmost
that meadow was a palace soaring high into the air, with battlements of red gold, set with pearls and jewels, and a two-leaved gate; and in the
gateway thereof were much people of the chiefs of the Jinn, clad in sumptuous apparel. When they saw the old man, they all cried out, saying, 'The
Lady Tuhfeh is come!' And as soon as she reached the palace-gate, they came all and dismounting her from the horse's back, carried her into the
palace and fell to kissing her hands. When she entered, she beheld a palace whereof never saw eyes the like; for therein were four estrades, one
facing other, and its walls were of gold and its ceilings of silver. It was lofty of building, wide of continence, and those who beheld it would be
puzzled to describe it. At the upper end of the hall stood a throne of red gold, set with pearls and jewels, unto which led up five steps of silver, and
on the right thereof and on its left were many chairs of gold and silver; and over the dais was a curtain let down, gold and silver wrought and
broidered with pearls and jewels.."Be it as thou deemest," answered Er Reshid and caused return the damsel to her chamber, saying to her, "The
Lady Zubeideh saith thus and thus." Quoth she, "God requite her for me with good! Indeed, thou dealest equitably, O Commander of the Faithful,
in this judgment." And he answered, "Go now to thy place, and to-morrow we will let bring thy lord." So she kissed the earth and recited the
following verses:.As the eunuch was speaking with the king, behold, the damsel raised a corner of the curtain that shut in the litter, so she might
look upon the speaker, and saw the king. When Azadbekht beheld her and noted her fashion and her loveliness (and indeed never set story-teller
(95) eyes on her like,) his soul inclined to her and she took hold upon his heart and he was ravished by her sight. So he said to the eunuch, "Turn
the mule's head and return, for I am King Azadbekht and I will marry her myself, for that Isfehend her father is my vizier and he will accept of this
affair and it will not be grievous to him." "O king," answered the eunuch, "may God prolong thy continuance, have patience till I acquaint my lord
her father, and thou shalt take her in the way of approof, for it befitteth thee not neither is it seemly unto thee that thou take her on this wise, seeing
that it will be an affront to her father if thou take her without his knowledge." Quoth Azadbekht, "I have not patience [to wait] till thou go to her
father and return, and no dishonour will betide him, if I marry her." "O my lord," rejoined the eunuch, "nought that is done in haste is long of
durance nor doth the heart rejoice therein; and indeed it behoveth thee not to take her on this foul wise. Whatsoever betideth thee, destroy not
thyself with [undue] haste, for I know that her father's breast will be straitened by this affair and this that thou dost will not profit thee." But the
king said, "Verily, Isfehend is [my boughten] servant and a slave of my slaves, and I reck not of her father, if he be vexed or pleased." So saying,
he drew the reins of the mule and carrying the damsel, whose name was Behrjaur, to his house, married her..? ? ? ? ? "The glory's not in those
whom raiment rich makes fair, But those who still adorn the raiment that they wear.".Then El Abbas went in to Mariyeh in a happy and
praiseworthy hour (123) and found her an unpierced pearl and a goodly filly that had never been mounted; wherefore he rejoiced and was glad and
made merry, and care and sorrow ceased from him and his life was pleasant and trouble departed and he abode with her in the gladsomest of case
and in the most easeful of life, till seven days were past, when King El Aziz determined to set out and return to his kingdom and bade his son seek
leave of his father-in-law to depart with his wife to his own country. [So El Abbas bespoke King Ins of this] and he granted him the leave he
sought; whereupon he chose out a red camel, taller (124) than the [other] camels, and mounting Mariyeh in a litter thereon, loaded it with apparel
and ornaments..So the wicked man attained that which he sought of the vizier and the case was prolonged till the affairs of the kingdom became
disordered, by dint of ill governance, and the most part of the king's empery fell away from him and he came nigh unto ruin. Therewithal he was
certified of the loyalty of his [late] skilful vizier and the excellence of his governance and the justness of his judgment. So he sent after him and
brought him and the wicked man before him and summoning the grandees of his realm and the chiefs of his state to his presence, gave them leave
to talk and dispute and forbade the wicked man from that his lewd opinion. (80) Then arose that wise and skilful vizier and praised God the Most
High and lauded Him and glorified Him and hallowed Him and attested His unity and disputed with the wicked man and overcame him and put
him to silence; nor did he cease from him till he enforced him to make confession of repentance [and turning away] from that which he had
believed..Tuhfeh arose and kissed the earth and the queen thanked her for this and bade her sit. So she sat down and the queen called for food;
whereupon they brought a table of gold, inlaid with pearls and jacinths and jewels and spread with various kinds of birds and meats of divers hues,
and the queen said, 'O Tuhfeh, in the name of God, let us eat bread and salt together, thou and I.' So Tuhfeh came forward and ate of those meats
and tasted somewhat the like whereof she had never eaten, no, nor aught more delicious than it, what while the slave-girls stood compassing about
the table and she sat conversing and laughing with the queen. Then said the latter, 'O my sister, a slave-girl told me of thee that thou saidst, "How
loathly is yonder genie Meimoun! There is no eating [in his presence]."' (227) 'By Allah, O my lady,' answered Tuhfeh, 'I cannot brook the sight of
him, (228) and indeed I am fearful of him.' When the queen heard this, she laughed, till she fell backward, and said, 'O my sister, by the virtue of
the inscription upon the seal-ring of Solomon, prophet of God, I am queen over all the Jinn, and none dare so much as look on thee a glance of the
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eye.' And Tuhfeh kissed her hand. Then the tables were removed and they sat talking..? ? ? ? ? Whenas in body ye from us are far removed, would
God I knew who shall to us himself with news of you present!.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ef. Story of the Barber's Sixth Brother clxiv.? ? ? ? ? The ignorant
man may speak with impunity A word that is death to the wise and the ripe of wit..As I sat one day at the door of the prefecture, a woman entered
and said to me privily, "O my lord, I am the wife of such an one the physician, and with him is a company of the notables (114) of the city, drinking
wine in such a place." When I heard this, I misliked to make a scandal; so I rebuffed her and sent her away. Then I arose and went alone to the
place in question and sat without till the door opened, when I rushed in and entering, found the company engaged as the woman had set out, and
she herself with them. I saluted them and they returned my greeting and rising, entreated me with honour and seated me and brought me to eat.
Then I informed them how one had denounced them to me, but I had driven him (115) away and come to them by myself; wherefore they thanked
me and praised me for my goodness. Then they brought out to me from among them two thousand dirhems (116) and I took them and went away..?
? ? ? ? Yea, all my passion and desire and love-longing in verse, As pearls in goodly order strung it were, I did enshrine..7. Story of the Hunchback
ci.23. Er Reshid and the Woman of the Barmecides ccccxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? The road of right thou hast made straight, that erst was crooked grown; Yea,
for its path of old had fall'n to ruin and decay..They ate and drank and sported and made merry awhile of the day; and as they were thus engaged,
up came the master of the house, with his friends, whom he had brought with him, that they might carouse together, as of wont. He saw the door
opened and knocked lightly, saying to his friends, 'Have patience with me, for some of my family are come to visit me; wherefore excuse belongeth
[first] to God the Most High, and then to you.' (263) So they took leave of him and went their ways, whilst he gave another light knock at the door.
When the young man heard this, he changed colour and the woman said to him, 'Methinks thy servant hath returned.' 'Yes,' answered he; and she
arose and opening the door to the master of the house, said to him, 'Where hast thou been? Indeed, thy master is wroth with thee.' 'O my lady,'
answered he, 'I have but been about his occasions.'.94. The Man's Dispute with the Learned Woman of the relative Excellence of the Sexes
dclxxxiii.(Quoth Abdallah ben Nan) So I became his boon-companion and entertained him by night [with stories and the like]; and this pleased him
to the utmost and he took me into especial favour and bestowed on me dresses of honour and assigned me a separate lodging; brief, he was
everywise bountiful to me and could not brook to be parted from me a single hour. So I abode with him a while of time and every night I caroused
with him [and entertained him], till the most part of the night was past; and when drowsiness overcame him, he would rise [and betake himself] to
his sleeping-place, saying to me, "Forsake not my service for that of another than I and hold not aloof from my presence." And I made answer with
"Hearkening and obedience.".Ten Viziers, The, i. 61.The servant said no more to him, but, when it was morning, he acquainted a number of the
king's servants with this and they said, 'This is an opportunity for us. Come let us assemble together and acquaint the king with this, so the young
merchant may lose favour with him and he rid us of him and we be at rest from him.' So they assembled together and going in to the king, said to
him, 'We have a warning we would give thee.' Quoth he, 'And what is your warning?' And they said, 'Yonder youth, the merchant, whom thou hast
taken into favour and whose rank thou hast exalted above the chiefs of the people of thy household, we saw yesterday draw his sword and offer to
fall upon thee, so he might slay thee.' When the king heard this, his colour changed and he said to them, 'Have ye proof of this?' Quoth they, 'What
proof wouldst thou have? If thou desire this, feign thyself drunken again this night and lie down, as if asleep, and watch him, and thou wilt see with
thine eyes all that we have named to thee.'.? ? ? ? ? My friends have not accustomed me to rigour; for, of old, When I forsook them, they to seek
accord did not disdain..As I sat one day in my shop, there came up to me a fair woman, as she were the moon at its rising, and with her a slave-girl.
Now I was a handsome man in my time; so the lady sat down on [the bench before] my shop and buying stuffs of me, paid down the price and went
away. I questioned the girl of her and she said, "I know not her name." Quoth I, "Where is her abode?" "In heaven," answered the slave-girl; and I
said, "She is presently on the earth; so when doth she ascend to heaven and where is the ladder by which she goeth up?" Quoth the girl, "She hath
her lodging in a palace between two rivers, (181) to wit, the palace of El Mamoun el Hakim bi Amrillah." (182) Then said I, "I am a dead man,
without recourse; "but she replied, "Have patience, for needs must she return unto thee and buy stuffs of thee yet again." "And how cometh it,"
asked I, "that the Commander of the Faithful trusteth her to go out?" "He loveth her with an exceeding love," answered she, "and is wrapped up in
her and gainsayeth her not.".? ? ? ? ? So fell and fierce my stroke is, if on a mountain high It lit, though all of granite, right through its midst
'twould shear..There was once a man who was exceeding cautious over himself, and he set out one day on a journey to a land abounding in wild
beasts. The caravan wherein he was came by night to the gate of a city; but the warders refused to open to them; so they passed the night without
the city, and there were lions there. The man aforesaid, of the excess of his caution, could not fix upon a place wherein he should pass the night, for
fear of the wild beasts and reptiles; so he went about seeking an empty place wherein he might lie..The Twenty-Sixth Night of the Month..82. Said
ben Salim and the Barmecides cccxcii.Officer's Story, The Fifth, ii. 144..When I had made an end of washing, I cried out, saying, "Harkye, my lady
Rihaneh!" But none answered me. So I went out and found her not; and indeed she had taken my clothes and that which was therein of money, to
wit, four hundred dirhems. Moreover, she had taken my turban and my handkerchief and I found not wherewithal to cover my nakedness;
wherefore I suffered somewhat than which death is less grievous and abode looking about the place, so haply I might espy wherewithal to hide my
shame. Then I sat a little and presently going up to the door, smote upon it; whereupon up came the housekeeper and I said to her, "O my sister,
what hath God done with the woman who was here?" Quoth she, "She came down but now and said, 'I am going to cover the boys with the clothes
and I have left him sleeping. If he awake, tell him not to stir till the clothes come to him.'" Then said I, "O my sister, secrets are [safe] with the
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worthy and the freeborn. By Allah, this woman is not my wife, nor ever in my life have I seen her before this day!" And I recounted to her the
whole affair and begged her to cover me, informing her that I was discovered of the privities..Son, The Rich Man and his Wasteful, i. 252.
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